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DESCRIBE THE PRESENT AND ORIGINAL (IF KNOWN) PHYSICAL APPEARANCE

The Pershing County Courthouse is a monumental scale, Neoclassical style, public building 
designed by noted Nevada architect, Frederic J. DeLongchamps. The building, which was 
constructed between June 1920 and June 1921, was erected as a result of an act of the 
Nevada State Legislature subdividing a new State county from pre-existing Humboldt County. 
This new political unit was named Pershing County in honor of World War I hero, General 
"Blackjack" Pershing. The structure has been in continuous use as the Pershing County 
Courthouse since its construction. Despite minor alterations to the building, the Court­ 
house retains its overall architectural integrity.

The Pershing County Courthouse is located in the agricultural community of Lovelock, 
Nevada. The structure occupies a prominent site at the terminus of the town's main 
commercial artery. The building's landscaped site is defined by rolling lawn and mature 
shade trees and serves as a community park.

The one-and-one-half story Courthouse includes an unusual hexagram plan   unique to public 
building design in the State. The entrance to the building is defined by a slightly pro­ 
jecting, rectangular entry incorporating a full pediraented portico in the Ionic Order. 
This portico is clad in terra cotta. The portico cornice is extended to band the remainder 
of the building. The brick masonry structure is supported by a raised basement and termi­ 
nates in a shallow domed roof. The building's raised basement is delineated from the first 
story by a molded water table. Building windows are one-light-over-one-light, sash en­ 
framed by simple wooden surrounds. First story windows are slightly recessed. First story 
bay divisions are marked by shallow Doric Order pilasters.

The interior of the building includes a central, circular courtroom which retains its 
original fixtures and original suspended canvas ceiling. The acoustical design for the 
courtroom provides single focal sound. The majority of the structura's interior detailing 
survives intact.

Alterations to the building's original design include the addition of brick facing to the 
open stairs on the principal elevation and the installation of compatible fire doors 
leading from the building's entry hall. Neither alteration affects the overall design 
integrity of the building.
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STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANCE Criteria A & C
The Pershing County Courthouse is an architecturally and historically significant Neo­ 
classical style building designed by prominent Nevada architect, Frederic J. DeLongchamps 
in 1920-21. During the course of the his career (1906-1965), DeLongchamps was responsible 
for the designs of over 500 buildings, the majority of which were constructed in his native 
state, Nevada. Though primarily noted for his monumental, Neoclassical designs, 
DeLongchamps' work also includes period revival and moderne designs. The significance of 
DeLongchamps' work to the architectural development of the state has been assessed by 
surveys of Reno, Sparks, and Douglas County, and recognized by the Nevada Historical 
Society, the University of Nevada-Reno Special Collections Department, the Sierra Nevada 
Museum of Art, and the American Institute of Architects.

Originally part of Humboldt County, Pershing County was established by the Nevada State 
Legislature in 1919 in response to petitions by the residents of the town of Lovelock. 
Soon after 1900, sentiment grew among Lovelock residents that Humboldt County resources 
were inequitably focused in the county seat of Winnemucca (established 1873). Agitation 
for transferring the county seat escalated in 1918 following a July 20th fire which 
destroyed part of the existing County Courthouse. Lovelock residents contended that any 
new courthouse financed by their tax dollars should be constructed in Lovelock. Lovelock 
took its case to the Nevada State Legislature in 1919. Amidst considerable lobbying, 
political maneuvering, and accusations of betrayal, the Legislature approved the creation 
of a new county on March 18, 1919, with Lovelock as its seat. It was named after then- 
popular General "Blackjack" Pershing.

As Pershing County preceded with its organization, Humboldt County to the north began the 
task of replacing its burnt courthouse. Humboldt County officials enlisted the services 
of Frederic J. DeLongchamps, Supervising Architect for the State of Nevada, to design the 
Winnemucca Courthouse. The resulting building, listed in the National Register of Historic 
Places in 1983, is a monumental, Neoclassical design utilizing a Beaux-Arts orgnaizational 
scheme.

Shortly after DeLongchamps received the Humboldt County commission, newly formed Pershing 
County retained his services for the design of the Pershing County Courthouse. The Love­ 
lock courthouse, dedicated on June 20, 1921, draws inspiration from the Roman Pantheon in 
its modified circular plan and shallow central dome. Though similar to the Humboldt County 
Courthouse in materials and design approach, the Pershing County Courthouse presents a 
distinctive solution to a modest public architectural program. The rotunda form, unique in 
its application in Nevada, also reflects Pershing County's desire to establish its own 
political identity and independence from its northern neighbor, Humboldt County.
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